‘ Maryland Association of Election Officials

Representing the Local Election Boards of the State of Maryland

MEMORANDUM

To:  Michael Cogan, Chairman, Maryland State Board of Elections
Linda Lamone, Esq., Administrator, Maryland State Board of Elections

From: David Garreis, President
Maryland Association of Election Officials (MAEO)

Date: August 5, 2020
Re: Plan for Success - 2020 Presidential General Election

The members of the Maryland Association of Election Officials (MAEQO) are writing to provide
our plan for the successful conduct of the 2020 Presidential General Election. The State of
Maryland is at a critical juncture in the Election process. There are slightly more than 90-days
until Election Day. The Election Community must have a set-in-stone plan for the conduct of
the General Election. Failure to do so will result in the failure of the Election process in
Maryland. MAEO has provided the Maryland State Board of Elections (SBE) and the Governor
with our professional, non-partisan recommendations for conducting the General Election in
writing and in conference call meetings several times. MAEO is dedicated to providing all
eligible voters with the ability to cast their ballot in a safe and secure manner.

We are making our final appeal to your decision making authority before we enter a period
where no amount of backpedaling or last minute changes will avoid a catastrophic failure of the
2020 Presidential General Election. We are providing four common-sense recommendations for
the conduct of the Election in the hopes that the powers that be will find a way to adopt these
policies and provide the voters of Maryland with a convenient and hassle-free opportunity to
vote, either by mail-in ballot, during early voting, or on Election Day.

2020 General Election Plan
e Vote Centers

Nearly all 24 Local Election Boards (LBEs) in Maryland are suffering a severe shortage
of Election Judges constituting an emergency situation. Many LBEs have provided
consolidation plans for SBE’s consideration at this meeting. The LBEs are concerned
that consolidation is a band-aid on a problem that requires surgery. Given the Election
Judge shortages, including 14,832, an increase of 1,303 vacancies since the Governor
requested State Employees serve as Election Judges, the Election Judge problem is a
significant failure point for the General Election. Additionally, 99 locations have declined
to allow their facilities to serve as polling places on Election Day.

SBE needs to adopt vote centers, to operate from Thursday, October 29, 2020 through
Tuesday, November 3, 2020. Each LBE should operate the equivalent number of voter
centers as Early Voting sites in their jurisdiction and have the option of adding up to two
additional sites. This will eliminate voter confusion by allowing voters to cast their ballot
at any vote center operating in the jurisdiction and will reduce the likelihood of voters
using provisional ballots to vote. Due to the economies of scale, the LBEs can utilize
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their largest facilities to increase the number of ballot scanners, check-in stations, ballot
marking devices, and privacy booths while also maintaining social distancing rules to
keep voters and election judges safe during the on-going public health crisis.

Centralized Vote by Mail Application Processing Center

The LBEs are receiving Vote by Mail applications at a higher rate this year at this point
in the Election cycle than in any previous Election. Large LBEs such as Montgomery
County have received nearly 30,000 Vote by Mail applications already. Due to the high
volume of applications, the LBEs will need to hire more temporary staff. In many cases
this will make social distancing and safe practices difficult or impossible at many offices.
Additionally, if the LBE has a staff member report to work with Coronavirus, their staff
members may need to take fourteen days or more off work when they are most needed to
work in person. There is currently no viable backup plan in place in the event the LBEs
have a coronavirus outbreak and must shutdown temporarily.

SBE needs to establish a Centralized Vote by Mail Application Data Processing Center.
In this proposal, all applications mailed by SBE will be returned to one central location in
Maryland which will be responsible for entering the Vote by Mail ballot request
information into the existing statewide voter registration database and generating a ballot
request for a vendor to mail the ballot. This will take advantage of the economies of
scale while allowing the LBEs to concentrate on other critical tasks related to the
election, including preparing the voting system, training election judges, and canvassing
returned mail-in ballots. As always, MAEO is willing to assist SBE with the logistics of
implementing a Centralized Vote by Mail Application Processing Center.

Canvassing Returned Vote by Mail Ballots 30 days before Election Day

Based on lessons learned from the 2020 Presidential Primary Election in Maryland, the
LBEs will need several weeks to canvass the returned mail-in ballots. SBE needs to
authorize the canvassing of the mail-in ballots beginning one month prior to Election Day
on Monday, October 5, 2020. If mail-in ballots are returned at an equivalent rate as the
Primary Election, the LBEs will need additional time to canvass the ballots, or the final
results of the Election will be delayed. The LBEs cannot begin the first canvass of the
ballots as it is currently scheduled on November 5, 2020 and expect to finish by the
scheduled Absentee 2 Canvass on November 13, 2020. Allowing the LBEs to canvass
the ballots in October and embargo the results, as is already the procedure for Early
Voting, will allow the LBEs to provide mail-in ballot results on Election Day and the
timely completion of the canvassing process. This process was already successfully
utilized in the 2020 Primary.

Adjusting the Vote by Mail Application Deadline by 1 Week

Previous experience has taught the LBEs many voters wait until the last minute to send
their mail-in ballot application. SBE needs to move the deadline to return the mail-in
ballot application forward one week from the current deadline. The current deadline is
October 27, 2020, which does not leave the LBEs with enough time to process vote by
mail requests and mail the ballots. Nor does it leave enough time for the voter to vote the
ballots and return them. The deadline needs to be moved to October 21, 2020.
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Thank you for considering these proposals. We would like to remind the Board one final time
that the success or failure of the Election is in your hands. Any delay in the adoption of policies
and procedures for the conduct of this election will have catastrophic consequences for the 2020
Presidential General Election in Maryland. With 90-days until Election Day, this is your final
opportunity to adjust course and save the election process in Maryland.

cc: The Honorable Governor Lawrence Hogan
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Memorandum

To: State Board Members

From: Tracey Hartman

Date: August 4, 2020

Re: Proposed Emergency Regulations - Subtitle 17

At tomorrow’s board meeting, [ will propose emergency changes to Subtitle 17 - Early Voting.
These changes stem from the Board’s action at its July 23, 2020 meeting directing SBE to
determine what regulations needed to be amended to allow for a third early voting center in
Carroll County. The proposed emergency amendments changes allow a local board to establish
a new early voting center if the number of active, registered voters increased in an amount that
would have crossed the threshold for a new early voting center in the time since the number of
early voting centers was determined (either months prior to the primary election).

Early Voting- Early Voting Centers (33.17.02.)

The proposed emergency amendments changes allow a local board to establish a new
early voting center if the number of active, registered voters increased in an amount that
would have crossed the threshold for a new early voting center in the time since the
number of early voting centers was determined (either months prior to the primary
election).

In order to effectuate this the Board will first need to pass a motion to suspend the
requirements of EL § 10-301.1(c), which requires each early voting center to be designated “no
later than 6 months before a primary election.” The Board has the authority to do this under
the Governor’s emergency delegation of suspension authority to agencies with regard to
deadlines, timeframes, etc., in the statutes they administer, as outlined in the Governor’s
Emergency Order dated June 19, 2020. Because the current regulations already build in a
timeframe for submission and approval of early voting centers for this election, the suspension
will not have an effect on existing early voting centers, except that it will allow the regulations
contemplating late additions to early voting centers to come to pass.

If you have questions, please don’t hesitate to ask. Thank you.

FAX (410) 974- 2019 Toll Free Phone Number (800) 222-8683 151 West Street Suite 200
MD Relay Service (800) 735-2258 http://www.elections.maryland.gov Annapolis, Maryland 21401



Title 33 STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS

Subtitle 17 EARLY VOTING

Chapter 02 Early Voting Centers
Authority: Election Law Article, §§2-102(b)(4), 2-202(b), and 10-301.1, Annotated Code of Maryland

.01 Number of Early Voting Centers.
A. Date to Determine Number of Registered Voters.
(1) = (2) (text unchanged)
(3) If the number of active registered voters in a county increases between the date
established in § A(1) of this regulation and August 15, 2020, in an amount that
would have required a greater number of early voting centers as established in Election
Law Article §10-301.1 had the increase taken place prior to the date established in §
A(1) of this regulation, the State Administrator shall permit a local board of elections for
that county to establish an additional early voting center, provided that all other
requirements of an early voting center as established in COMAR 33.17 can be met.
B. (text unchanged)

.02 Selecting Early Voting Centers.
A. Form for Proposed Early Voting Center.
(1) (text unchanged])
(2) Form Submission for Early Voting Center.

(a) Except as provided in § A(2)(c) of this regulation, |At] at least 7 months before
a primary election, a local board shall submit a form for each proposed early voting
center.

(b) (text unchanged)

(c) For an early voting center established pursuant to Regulation .01A(3) of this
Chapter, a local board shall submit a form for that early voting center no later than
August 25, 2020.

B. — E. (text unchanged)

F. Approval of Early Voting Centers.
(1) (text unchanged)
(2) The State Board shall:

(a) Except as provided in § F(2)(d) of this Regulation, [Vote] vote on a local
board's proposed early voting center within 30 days of receipt of the form required in §A
of this regulation;

(b)- (¢) (text unchanged)

(d) For any early voting center established pursuant to Regulation .01A(3) of this
Chapter, vote on the local board’s proposed early voting center no later than August 31,
2020.

(3) (text unchanged)
G. (text unchanged)



Otis Duffie

VICE PRESIDENT
Marsha Jackson

RECORDING
SECRETARY
Sari Wisch

Joan Crutchfield

Mary DesChamps

Dessie Burnett
Larry Johnson

JaCina
Stanton-Buttrom

Lucy Travers

July 16, 2020

To: Maryland State Board of Elections
P.O. Box 6486, Annapolis, MD 21401-0486

Also via email to: info.sbe@maryland.gov

The West County Democratic Club Board of Directors of Anne Arundel County urges you to
oppose Governor Larry Hogan’s directive to hold in-person voting for the General Presidential
Election on November 3, 2020. This is a detriment to the health of every Maryland resident. As
you are well aware, the Coronavirus is widespread and has engulfed our state and our nation.
Because of this pandemic, we believe you and all county Board of Elections offices will be
unable to safely and properly train the thousands of election judges needed to staff polling places
on Election Day, and during Early Voting. Indeed, several of our Board Members and other
members have served as Election Judges for many years but will not be willing to do so in
November.

The West County Democratic Club urges you to impress upon Governor Hogan and all 23
county Board of Elections, the need to provide all registered voters to vote-by-mail for this
election, to ensure the safety of all Marylanders. If all registered voters are mailed ballots prior
to the November 3™ election, all voters can safely vote from the comfort of their own homes
without having to stand in lines (perhaps for many hours), in cold weather and with other persons
who may possibly be infected with the Coronavirus. If ballots are mailed early enough and with
adequate publicity, registered voters who do not receive the ballot as expected would have time
to contact their local election offices to remedy any impediments to getting the proper ballot.

Conducting a vote-by-mail election also has the possibility of increasing turnout across all socio-
economic and age demographics, decreasing voter fraud, decreasing the opportunity of
equipment tampering and increasing the integrity of the election.

We do encourage the State Board of Elections to direct its county election offices to have some
in-person voting locations to be made available, as we do understand that there are people who
would prefer to vote in-person than mail in a ballot. Those limited locations must be staffed
adequately and with sufficient supplies and equipment to eliminate long waiting times to vote.
We do encourage the majority of the election to be conducted by mail.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

(e Dibfle

Otis Duffie, President
WCDC Board of Directors
macjoyce@verizon.net



---------- Forwarded message ---------

From: Cyril Draffin

Date: Tue, Aug 4, 2020 at 4:17 PM

Subject: Fwd: MY action today and in future-- Re: Will Maryland be able to certify the
November election by the Electoral College deadline?

To: <info.sbe@maryland.gov

4 August 2020

Dear Chair Cogan, Vice-Chair Hogan, and Members of the Maryland Board of
Elections:

| understand that you will be voting on a new ballot request form at tomorrow's
meeting.

Written Ballot Request Form

To avoid an election disaster, you need to assure the written form sent to all
Maryland voters strongly and clearly recommends use of mail in ballots if
voters will not be voting in person.

« The mailed ballot request form should only be used to request delivery
of blank paper ballots as the much safer method to vote.

« Your ballot request form should indicate that paper delivered mail-in
ballots can be accurately and quickly read by voting machines, which
will enable results of voting to be announced much sooner.

« You should explicitly and clearly state (in large font) that the internet-
ballots printed at home will need to have votes manually and
individually re-entered by election workers that will increase their
personal exposure to COVID risk, will result in massive delays, will
add cybersecurity risks, and may create errors.

You do not want results of voting to be delayed because of manual entry of

internet voting, or election workers getting sick or dying because you did
not act to protect them by strongly encouraging delivery of pre-printed ballots.

« The risks of Maryland's internet-printed ballots has been known for
years, and Maryland is only one of three states that allows all
absentee voters to print their own ballots at home. In the past State
officials assumed only a few people would use internet-printed ballots;


mailto:info.sbe@maryland.gov

however this year it could be hundreds of thousands of voters unless
you strongly encourage voters to use mail-in pre-printed ballots.
Maryland will not be able to handle the volume of manual duplication if
many people use home-printed ballots, and Maryland might miss the
December 14th electoral college vote, which would be a travesty and
result each of you getting widespread criticism.

Future Steps

« Determine number of internet-printed ballots you can safely and quickly
handle within 3-5 days after the election, and monitor how many
voters are requesting mail-in pre-printed ballots and how many are
requesting internet printed ballots. If projections of home-printed
ballots exceed your capacity, be even stronger in recommending use
of mail in pre printed ballots that can be read directly by voting
machines.

« Change Maryland election website so on its first page (and subsequent
pages) it strongly and clearly recommends mail-in pre-printed ballots
(and not use internet at-home printed ballots unless a military or

overseas voter, or internet delivery is essential because of a disability
or no mailing address).

Effective democracy depends on you getting this right.
Thank you for your efforts to allow citizens to vote without creating a disaster.

Cyril Draffin
President, Deerfield Weathered Oak Citizens Association, in Maryland
Member, Maryland Cybersecurity Council
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STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS

Ms. Linda Lamone, State Administrator

Ms. Erin Perrone, Director, Election Management and Reform Division
Maryland State Board of Elections

P.O. Box 6486

Annapolis, MD 21401-0486

Subject: 2020 Presidential Primary Election Voting Issues
Dear Administrator Lamone and Director Perrone:

The Prince George’s County Alumnae Chapter (PGCAC) of Delta Sigma Theta Sorority, Incorporated
would like to go on record with feedback to both the Maryland State Board of Elections and the Prince
George's County Board of Elections regarding issues witnessed during the June 2, 2020 primary
election. We are an organization of over 900 members within Prince George’s County, deeply
committed to the community and voting rights. For many years we have partnered with the Board of
Elections in various adult and youth voting related activities such as voter training, registration and
education events. Additionally, a number of our membership participates as election judges and poll
workers during the elections. In light of the issues raised leading up to and on primary election day and
the national outcry of voting problems including voter suppression tactics, we are deeply concerned
that if the problems are ignored and not addressed before November, voter turnout will be impacted.

Based on experiences from our membership, families and friends, the following is a consolidated list of
comments we received that need to be addressed and rectified early so that enough resources, training
and communications are provided to enable voter turnout and ensure all ballots are counted. We want
you to know that in exercising our right to provide feedback, we are committed to working with you in
any capacity to facilitate a fair election process for the November election.

This upcoming election is too important to have any issue that could possibly suppress voter turnout.
Therefore, as a valued partner in the Prince George’s County community we request that you review all
issues and ensure that they are addressed and rectified early so that enough resources, training and
communications are provided to enable voter turnout and ensure a fair election where all ballots are
counted.

We appreciate the opportunity to provide feedback from the community and look forward to your
response. Please let us know if there is anything, we can do to assist you in this effort. We can be
reached at 301-736-3250.

Sincerely,

Greta Wiggins<Lewis

President

cc:  Ms. Alisha Alexander, Elections Director
Prince George’s County Board of Elections

Enclosure: PGCAC Voter Feedback & Recommendations

TELEPHONE: (301) 736-3250 A WEB ADDRESS: www.pgcacdst.org A FACSIMILE: (301) 736-3251



Attachment A — PGCAC Voter Feedback & Recommendations

BECEIVED
. JUL 22 200

STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS

Some Bowie area residents received ballots and instructions only written in Spanish.
Recommendation: Determine how this could have happened and correct the process. Quality
control of ballots should ensure that all ballots include both English and Spanish.

Brandywine area residents reported that the nearest drop-box was in Fort Washington. It was
difficult to get over there.

Recommendation: Provide enough drop-boxes across the county. Ensure the locations of the
drop-boxes are readily accessible to all county residents, and that these locations are heavily
marketed to all communities.

Some residents reported that there was confusion regarding the understanding of getting the
ballots postmarked by 8pm. Post offices in Brandywine and other areas closed earlier than the
postmark deadline of 8pm. So, some people actually dropped off their ballots at the open UPS
store or other USPS mail drops by 8pm after the last USPS mail pickup for the day.

Recommendation: Similar to IRS deadline date, request that the USPS provide at least 1 main
post office remain open and accept drop off ballots up to 8pm. Also, clarify the instructions
regarding the postmark deadline.

Senior citizens commented that the circles on the ballots were too small and the ink used to
define the circles was too light. Therefore, it was difficult for them to see and ensure that they
"colored" inside the lines. They felt that if they colored outside of the lines their ballot would
not be counted.

Recommendation: Review accessibility guidelines for the ballots and ensure that the fonts,
colors and sizes meet standards/considerations for seniors and people with disabilities. This is
imperative since mailed ballots don’t allow for assistance that the voter would normally
receive at the polls.

Some residents said that they never received their ballot in time, even after calling the Board of
Elections to get one. Therefore, they went to vote at their polling place on June 2 and
encountered extremely long lines.

Recommendation: Review the process of why registered voters did not receive a ballot. Set a
standard milestone date for receiving a ballot. If voters do not receive a ballot by that date,
provide standard information on what they should do — download or pick up a ballot from the
Board of Elections. Waiting should not be an option. Ensure that the call center
representatives are trained and provide the same standard information to the public.

"I waited til the last minute and was stuck in the traffic and had to wait in the long lines. It took
me 3.5 hours to vote."

Recommendation: Anticipate that there will be multiple reasons why voters will vote on the
deadline date. Be prepared for large voter turnout and provide officers to control and manage
traffic. Determine the number of polling stations and ballots required for large voter turnout



10.

11.

12.

13.

across the county and provide more polling stations with adequate numbers of voting
machines.

There were comments regarding distrust that USPS would not deliver the ballot on time. “I don't
trust the USPS."

Recommendation: Provide enough drop boxes across the county. Provide for easy access to
retrieve a ballot if one is not delivered to the voter timely or by a standard milestone date.

There were comments admitting voter misplacing their ballots leading up to reasons for
deadline voting.

Recommendation: Anticipate that there will be multiple reasons why voters will vote on the
deadline date. Be prepared for large voter turnout.

Some residents commented that the household did not receive requested absentee ballots.
They called 3 times. Each time they were told the ballots would be mailed and to wait a week.
Finally, the wife’s ballot arrived a week before the deadline for voting, but the husband never
received his ballot. He was told to download it and mail it in which he did.

Recommendation: Review the process of why registered voters did not receive a ballot. Seta
standard milestone date for receiving a ballot. If voters do not receive a ballot by that date,
provide standard information on what they should do — download or pick up a ballot from the
Board of Elections. Waiting should not be an option. Ensure that the call center
representatives are trained and provide standard information.

Resident noted that she never received an absentee ballot which was requested pre-Covid-19.
Nor did she receive a mail-in ballot. The online system, however, indicated a ballot had been
mailed.

Recommendation: The online system available to the public should provide correct data, the
same data that the call center uses and should be easily accessible.

Resident stated that she received her ballot and dropped it in the drop box in Bowie on the first
day it was available. After a week she accessed the online system to ensure that her ballot was
received and counted. The system stated that she wasn’t a registered voter. Frantic, she ended
up calling the Board of Elections and the call center representative confirmed that the ballot was
received and counted.

Recommendation: The online system available to the public should provide correct data, the
same data that the call center uses and should be easily accessible.

“Only 1 of 3 registered voters in my house received their mail in ballots. The other two were
forced to vote in person.”

“I did not open the envelope until the actual day to complete and discovered there was no
ballot contained therein. | called around 2 p.m. and chose to leave my number as indicated
expecting to receive a return phone call before 4:30 p.m. (closure). A return phone call was
never received. The next day | called both the local Largo Office and another number to
report non-receipt of the ballot or return phone call. The directions indicated one could email.
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However, why do people always assume everyone has access to a working computer? It may
[be] quicker to call and resolve an issue as opposed to always emailing and having to wait for a
response. Since this COVID pandemic, | have discovered people use this "COVID" and do not
respond within a reasonable amount of time.”

“I received my ballot in English and the Instructions Booklet in Spanish! | contacted the Prince
Georges County Board of Elections to confirm that | was in their system as a Registered Voter
and I was informed after all these years Sorors, that | was listed in their system as Hispanic! This
is the first time ever encountering this. | filled out my ballot and took it to the Post Office to
ensure that it was postmarked and received before the deadline! (1 finally received my ballot
instructions in English along with a letter of apology.)”
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The Honorable Lawrence J. Hogan, Jr.
Governor

Office of the Governor

State House, 100 State Circle
Annapolis, Maryland 21401

Governor Hogan,

I write today to ask you to reconsider your decision to hold November’s General Election in the traditional
in-person format. This is not about partisan politics, but rather about my constituents’ ability to effectively
and safely exercise their right to vote. I am writing this letter and offering suggestions for improving the
Election on their behalf.

In just one email to constituents this week, 25 percent of individuals who opened the email clicked on the
link to register online for a mail-in ballot. That one email demonstrates clear demand for voting by mail.
Of the dozens who wrote back with their thoughts on the Election, I would like to share two comments
that speak volumes:

From an ICU nurse: “Easy access to mail in ballots is essential to minimize exposure of the virus to our
most vulnerable at-risk patient populations.”

From a senior citizen: “Who will staff polling places? How can these places be made safe for workers
and voters? Who will count absentee ballots, of which I can assure you there will be thousands? Why
can’t Maryland vote in November the same way it voted in June? Yes, there were some problems. So,
fix them.”

The vote-by-mail system implemented for the June Primary was not perfect but represented the right
decision in the midst of an unprecedented public health crisis. Mistakes in ballot printing and mailing and
long lines at polling places were unacceptable mistakes but can be solved with greater lead time and
attention. Arguments that voting by mail is less secure than in-person voting are unproven here in
Maryland - it is important to note that the Board of Elections found no incidents of voter fraud in the
Primary. Lessons can and should be learned from the Primary to build a more effective and safe system
for voting in November. From a fiscal perspective, mailing every voter a mail-in application, mailing out
absentee ballots to tens of thousands of Marylanders who request a ballot, and holding a full in-person



election costs more than a primarily mail-in election with adequate in-person polling places. With the
continued uncertainty of a second wave of COVID-19 presenting in the Fall, I ask that you consider the
safest course of action: a hybrid model that automatically sends voters an absentee ballot, rather than an
opt-in option, and expands in-person polling place opportunities.

If we do move forward with a primarily in-person election, I ask that you consider taking the following
measures to ensure maximum voter participation in a safe and healthy manner:

1.

Direct SBE to streamline the online voter application for requesting a mail-in ballot. The current
website — where there is a single application for both registering to vote and requesting a mail-in
ballot — is incredibly confusing. Please reformat the application to be solely for requesting a mail-
in ballot.

Provide funding to increase pay to poll workers who are putting their health on the line. The
majority of Maryland’s poll workers are senior citizens who will not wish to jeopardize their health
by working a 16-hour shift. In order to incentivize a younger generation of poll workers,
particularly those who may be temporarily unemployed due to this crisis, please consider
increasing pay for poll workers to compensate them for their time and dedication.

Provide funding to ensure local election board offices are fully staffed and capable of answering
phone calls and emails. The shifting format from the June Primary to the November General has
and will continue to present obstacles to and confusion among Marylanders. It is imperative that
local boards of elections be adequately staffed to respond to the onslaught of questions voters will
have regarding the Election.

Thank you for your consideration of these suggestions to strengthen the integrity of November’s Election.
Republican or Democrat, our first obligation is to the health and safety of Marylanders and to, in your
own words, conduct “free and fair elections that facilitate maximum voter participation.” A hybrid model
for November would meet both goals.

Sincerely,

it Elfinctin

Senator Sarah Elfreth

Copy: Maryland Board of Elections

Anne Arundel County Board of Elections



Email comment to Board

Timestamp :: 7/29/2020 17:59:02

Name :: Catherine Borg

Comments :: In light of emerging shortages polling locations an election
judges due to the pandemic the plan to go forward will in-person voting as
normal seems highly problematic. | urge you to reconsider your
recommendation to the governor at your next meeting August 5. If that is
not possible, | urge that that at as many as possible long-standing polling
places that will be closed that the board of election put out those huge
secure ballot drop-off receptacles where absentee ballots can be dropped
off for several days up until election day. | used one outside (Hampden
Elementary School in Baltimore in the June primary). Hope you will consider
my comments and discuss in your meeting.
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Via Electronic Mail Only

The Honorable Bill Ferguson
President of the Senate
Annapolis MD 21401

The Honorable Paul Pinsky

Chairman, Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee
Senate of Maryland

Annapolis MD 21041

Dear President Ferguson and Chairman Pinsky:

In your June 23 letter, you requested information on four topics: placement and distribution of
polling places and recruitment of election judges, an election timeline, and updates on the
mailhouse and precinct level results. Each topic is addressed individually below.

Polling Place Distribution & Election Judge Recruitment

Under §2-303(a)(1) of the Election Law Article, the local boards of elections have authority to
define precinct boundaries and designate the location of a polling place in any election district,
ward, or precinct. Subsection (f) of this section gives the State Board of Elections the authority to
approve a new or changed polling place if the local board determines that an emergency exists.
Section 10-101 of the Election Law Article defines the criteria for a polling place.

Regulation 33.17.02.02F of the Code of Maryland Regulations requires that the State Board of
Elections approve the locations of the early voting centers. This same regulation defines the
criteria for early voting center.

Based on current law and regulations, the State Board of Elections has a limited role in
determining election day polling place locations but has a greater role for early voting centers.

In a normal election year, recruiting election judges is a challenging job for local election officials;
for this election, it is even harder. Over the years, there have been various efforts, including the
federal Help America Vote Act’s College Program, authorizing administrative leave for
government employees, and direct mail to voters registered in certain areas or with a specific
political party, to recruit election judges, and these efforts have had varying levels of success.

The local boards are primarily responsible for recruiting election judges, but we plan for this
election to use an existing staffing contract to supplement their efforts. I also ask that members
of the General Assembly and leadership of the Department of Legislative Services encourage

FAX (410) 974-2019 Toll Free Phone Number (800) 222-8683 151 West Street Suite 200
MD Relay Service (800) 735-2258 http://www.elections.maryland.gov Annapolis, Maryland 21401

Linda H. Lamone
Administrator

Nikki Charlson
Deputy Administrator



Letter to President Ferguson and Chairman Pinsky
Page 2
July 30,2020

employees to serve as an election judge in the upcoming election. Interested individuals should
contact their local board of elections or use the Get Involved link on the State website to apply
and sign up for training .

Election Timeline

Ballot preparation and delivery
State ballot question language - July 31
Petition candidates, non-principal party candidates, new political party and charter
amendment petition filing - August 3
Candidate decline nomination - August 4
Fill candidate vacancy from declination - August 7
Local ballot question language - August 7
State Board prepares by-precinct ballots (1,900+) - begins August 7
Local boards review and approve by-precinct ballot content - August
Certify and display ballots - August 31
Challenge ballot - September 2
Begin printing ballots - September 3
Send military and overseas citizen’s ballots - September 19
Begin sending mail-in ballots - September 24
Mail-in ballot application
State Board approves revised mail-in ballot application - August 5
Provide data files to the printer and mail house - August 7
Begin mailing mail-in ballot applications and pre-paid return envelopes - August 28
Process applications - ongoing through November 3
Validate petitions - August
Recruit and train election judges - July through October
Prepare and test voting equipment — September through October
Voter registration deadline - October 13
Process applications - ongoing
Receive and log acceptance of mail-in ballots - September through November 13
Begin canvass of mail-in ballots - date pending
Early Voting — October 22 to October 29 - 8 am to 8 pm
Election day - November 3 - 7 am to 8 pm
Provisional ballot canvass - November 12
Mail-in ballot receipt deadline - November 13
Certify State level results - December 8
Electoral College - December 14

Update on Mailhouse
In response to the Request for Information we issued on May 22, we have certified two additional
ballot printers. These vendors are now authorized to print ballots in Maryland.

On July 14, we issued a request for proposal for additional vendors to print, prepare and mail
ballot packets. A pre-proposal conference was held on July 20, and six vendors attended the
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conference. Proposals are due July 31, and we expect to make a decision about who will be
performing this work for the November 3 election by mid-August.

This solicitation is designed to attract the maximum number of proposals. It asks for proposals to
perform the required work for all or part of the state and print ballots and all inserts for the
mailings or receive ballots from another vendor and include them in the ballot packets. There are
several factors to consider as we make decisions about the mail-in voting process for the
November 3 election. If we decide to use multiple vendors to support the mail-in voting process
for the November 3 election, it will require more resources to manage the various contracts. If
we select one or more vendors that have not previously printed ballots, it will require more
resources to educate them about elections and introduces risk to the mail-in voting process.

We are using an existing staffing contract to expand the team overseeing the mail-in voting
process. An additional individual is expected to join the team by mid-August.

Any new mailhouse-printer contracts will include the following information and reporting
requirements. These include:

1. Written status reports three times a week until mailings start

2. Written status reports daily once mailings start

3. Upon request, copies of documents establishing transfer of ballot packets from the
vendor to the United States Postal Service (USPS)

4. The name and location of all facilities where work will be performed

5. The postal facility where the ballot packets will be delivered

6. Evidence that the vendor coordinates and cooperates with the postal facility where
ballot packets will be delivered

7. Provide the name and contact information for a primary and secondary contact at
the postal facility where ballot packets will be delivered

These additional requirements establish greater accountability for the selected vendor or
vendors and will provide us with more independent information earlier in the process.

Precinct-Level Resu